Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, November 23, 2015
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on November 23, 2015.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Dale Tatro, Jubal Durivage, Amanda Jones, Faye Cochran, George Sheldrick, Donna Whitcomb, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:01 pm.
2. Additions and Deletions to the agenda:  None.

3. Approve the Minutes of November 9, 2015:  Dale made the motion to approve the minutes of November 9, 2015.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Ricky asked a question on the dates of overseeing the campground under Beach (c).  He wanted to assure that their contract was for November 1, 2015 to October 31, 2016 covering reservations throughout the winter months.  It was noted that the dates listed were for when the campground was open and the managers would be present at the campground.  Approved.

4. Citizen Input: George Sheldrick questioned the Selectboard on the adoption of the revised Personnel and Salary & Benefits Policies on October 26th.  Listed below are the questions posed by George and the Selectboard response:

a. Why not wait to adopt after presenting to voters at town meeting?  Dale responded that the policy had not been updated in over 11 years, it was the Selectboards job to do this. Jubal stated that they attempted to solicit the townspeople’s opinion on a couple items last year at town meeting and were told it was the Selectboard’s job to make these decisions.  Ricky stated that lots of items get put on the warning with no results, the Selectboard does get input from the voters, but not a yes or no answer to some of the items presented.  Candy added that as long as she has been Town Clerk this has never gone before the voters, the Selectboard has always handled this.
b. Employees received a pay increase in July, weren’t these changes an additional raise?  Ricky said raises were given in July and the changes were talked about while discussing wages.  Dale said the policies were reviewed at many meetings over the last five (5) months before being adopted.

c. Added benefits for part time employees?  Dale explained that part time workers who are scheduled to work during a week when a holiday falls within that week would be paid for the holiday, i.e. the Whitney Lane Bridge project.

d. Permanent part time did not get any benefits before?  Permanent part time will receive paid holidays, vacation, sick and personal time and uniforms, if applicable.  These are tied to what is set forth in the policy and are based upon their current working hours, i.e. a person works 18 hours a week will receive 18 hours of vacation time per year, holiday pay would be based upon their normal work day, i.e. 6 hours.  Dale said that the Selectboard wished to take care of the people who take care of the town, not take advantage of them, and keep the trained and qualified people employed with the town.  Ricky added that the Selectboard treats the town as a business, benefit packages goes with the positions the same as those who work in State positions – in the end it is the tax payers who are footing the bill, either town or state.  
e. If a petition were to be presented, did it have to include all policies adopted on October 26th?  Candy said that no, it could be for an individual policy.

Ricky thanked George for bringing his concerns to the Selectboard and that they were happy to answer them.
5. Leslie White – LCPC Regional Board Member – discuss with Selectboard any concerns she could relay to LCPC:  Leslie was not present at this time.  The Selectboard will return to this item when/if she arrives.  
6. Animal Control Officer Update: Discussed under Constable Update. 

7. Constable Update:  

a. Faye spoke to Pope Memorial Frontier Animal Shelter with concerns of how an animal, returned to them after several issues in Eden, was listed on their adoption list.  Questions were raised of Eden’s Animal Ordinance.  VLCT was contacted and responded by email.  This was provided to the Selectboard for review.  VLCT would like to assist Eden in updating its Animal Control Ordinance with appropriate language.  Ricky made the motion to have VLCT review Eden’s Animal Control Ordinance.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.  Tracey noted that because this was not on the agenda, it will need to be ratified at the next meeting.  Funds have been received from Lamoille Kennels for this animal.  These funds will be held until verification of the number of farm animals damaged is received.
b. Ricky questioned if Faye felt a canvas of the town should be completed after the April 1, 2016 deadline for registering dogs.  Yes.  Faye also felt the town needed to be tougher on its fines and the guidelines for confiscating and impounding.

8. Health Officer Update:  Amanda Jones updated the Selectboard of a health issue on RT 100.  Amanda has inspected the property, advised renters not to stay at the rental until the problem is fixed and contacted the landlord.  Landlord was advised of problems and that a letter would be sent with a listing of repairs needed to the rental, if not completed by date specified the State of VT Fire Marshall would be brought in.  Landlord advised that if renters moved out he would repair and close down the rental for the winter months.  Amanda advised eviction of renters was up to the landlord, and that the town was addressing the health concern.  The family was assisted by Community Action with alternate housing.  Amanda was contacted by Economic services about the family’s eviction from the rental.  Amanda advised that the town was not involved with the eviction; explained the situation and repairs to be made; and that the rental would be inspected after repairs are made and prior to the unit being rented again.  Faye later contacted Amanda of a report that a dog was left at the property.  It was later determined that an individual who is purchasing the property is living there.  If this is true, it is no longer a rental or town concern.  Faye will follow up with the individual about failure to register their animals as requested.  Amanda was asked to follow up on the health issue, determine if the property is being sold, if not – send a certified letter to the owner.  Amanda will bring a copy of her written reports to the town office for filing.
9.
Beach Update:

a.
Update of other activities @LERA:  Nothing at this time.  Jubal was updated of results of the last meeting; seasonal campers present to express displeasure with change of date of operations/camping; dates returned to May 15 to October 15 due to these dates being on the campsite agreements signed at the fall lottery.  It was noted that the dates applied to all activities at LERA and that the managers are aware that they must be present and that LERA is open and available for use by the public during this time frame.  They were also told that even though use and activity slows down after Labor Day, if an event is scheduled, they or their manager’s helper must be present during the event.
10. Road Commissioner Report:

a.  Knowles Flat Rd Culvert:  Ricky has met with Randy Reed about this site.  Randy looked at the Whitney Lane project and took copies of the plans and permits.  Randy will speak with ANR’s Chris Brunelle and Jim Cota to see if he could make up a plan, working with Michie Corp for a 4 sided structure.  Randy will also look into working with Jim Smith if engineering is required.  Jubal questioned when this project is anticipated – Ricky feels the structure is okay through the winter months, will keep track of it and respond accordingly.
b. Hwy & Bridge Weight Restriction annual update:  Notification has been received of the need to update any restrictions by February 10th.  Failure to do so would place Eden liable in the event something occurred.  Tracey has updated information for Tree Farm Rd:  16,000 lbs. until 12-31-16.  Once a new rating is received from the State of VT the restriction can be removed

c. Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  
i. Jubal was updated on Tree Farm Rd and Whitney Lane:  

Tree Farm Rd:  The temporary bridge from Whitney Lane has been moved to this location.  Even though Eden was given a load rating of 64 ton on the temporary structure at Whitney Lane, the State of VT must inspect the structure now that it has been relocated at Tree Farm Rd and provide Eden with its load rating.  Chris Loomis of Green Crow has been notified that the existing load rating of 16,000 pounds stands until the State provides the new rating.  

Whitney Lane:  Chris Brunelle has visited the site and given his written approval.  Jim Cota was present when Ruggiano did its final inspection.  Jim considers the project complete as far as funding of grant submission paperwork is concerned.  Paving is required in the spring.  Ruggiano is to send its final inspection report.

ii. All equipment is ready for winter road maintenance.
11. Tax Sale:  A tax sale has been scheduled for December 9, 2015 at 9AM at the town office. At least one, if not more Selectboard members need to be present.  The Selectboard reviewed the properties on the posted notice and asked Candy to provide them with additional information of acreage, total taxes owed and the current Listers value.  As previously discussed at town meeting and Selectboard meetings, the town wishes the Selectboard to purchase some of these properties at tax sale in an attempt to get them back on paying tax status.  The Selectboard does not feel it is in the town’s best interest to purchase unlanded mobile homes but would like insight from VLCT prior to the tax sale.  Candy will gather the additional information requested.
12. Review & Sign – VAST Landowner Permission form:  Dale made the motion to sign the landowner permission form to allow a VAST snowmobile trail across town property for three (3) years, December 1, 2015 to May 1, 2018.  Approved and signed.

13. FYI:  None at this time.

14. Any other business:  Tracey spoke to the Selectboard of a grant opportunity through Vermont Emergency Management (VEM) to purchase a generator for the town office, Eden’s emergency operations center in the event of a disaster.  The Selectboard asked Tracey to seek quotes for the generator.  Tracey advised the Selectboard that a $13,000 grant had been awarded to the Lake Eden Association Greeter Program from Lake Champlain Basin Program for 2016.
15. Sign Orders (7):  Seven (7) orders were reviewed and signed. 
16. Jubal made the motion to adjourn at 8:40PM.  Dale seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin
Selectboard Assistant 
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